
 

                       
 
 

October 4, 2021 
 

 The Washington County Board of Commissioners met in a regular meeting on Monday, 
October 4, 2021 at 6:00 PM in the Commissioners’ Room, 116 Adams Street, Plymouth, NC.  
(Note:  Facebook is down therefore we are unable to ZOOM the meeting and livestream it to the 
County webpage.) Commissioners Tracey Johnson, Ann Keyes, Carol Phelps and Julius Walker, 
Jr. were present.  Also present were County Manager/County Attorney Curtis Potter, Clerk to the 
Board Julie J. Bennett and Finance Officer Missy Dixon.  Commissioner Sexton was unable to 
attend. 
 

 Vice-Chair Johnson called the meeting to order. Commissioner Keyes gave the 
invocation; County Manager Potter led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 ADDITIONS/DELETIONS:  Vice-Chair Johnson noted that the Clerk asked to add 
Resolution 2021-020 5311 Designee Certification Form to the Consent Agenda as Item 1g).  It 
goes along with Item 1d) and the Finance Officer asked to add Budget Amendment BA#2022-022 
under Item 5. 
 
 CONSENT AGENDA:  Commissioner Keyes made a motion to approve the Consent 
Agenda with the above noted change: 
 

Items listed under Consent are generally of a routine nature.  The Board may take action to 
approve/disapprove all items in a single vote.  Any item may be withheld from a general action, 
to be discussed and voted upon separately at the discretion of the Board. 
a) Approval of Regular Meeting Minutes for September 7, 2021 
b) Tax Refunds & Releases & Insolvent Accounts 
c) Soil & Water MOU 
d) FY2023 Community Transportation Program (CTP) Grant Submission Resolution 
e) Proclamation 2021-017:  National Breast Cancer Awareness Month 
f) Proclamation 2021-018:  Domestic Violence Awareness Month 
g) Resolution 2021-020 5311 Designee Certification Form    

 
Commissioner Phelps seconded.  Vice-Chair Johnson proceeded with the roll call:  

Commissioner Walker, yea; Commissioner Phelps, yea; Commissioner Keyes, yea; 
Commissioner Johnson, yea.  Motion carried unanimously.  
   
 PUBLIC FORUM:  None. 
 
 DEPARTMENT INFORMATION UPDATE:  PLYMOUTH MUNICIPAL AIRPORT (PMA):  
Mr. Knapp Brabble, Airport Director gave the following presentation.  
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
 
 
 



 

 
 

 
 
 



 

 
 

 
 Mr. Brabble said he started working at the PMA in 2005. Mr. Brabble gave a little history of the 
airport. Originally, the runway was a bit shorter and the airport had been behind the 8-ball because of 
this.  The FAA was petitioned to lengthen the runway. In 2006, construction was started to extend the 



 

runway by 1800 ft., making it 5500 ft., then small props or single engines could land there. However, 
there is still a weight limit of 100,000 lbs. on the runway.  In doing the runway extension, some drainage 
work had to be done under the runway. In 2012, the PMA was cited by the FAA for trees growing on the 
runway approach. The County acquired the Stotesberry property to be able to cut down those trees.  In 
2019, the County got a grant to put in the taxiway to the runway.  Mr. Brabble explained that consultants 
were hired to do our Airport Layout Plan (ALP) which is required by the FAA. This plan will need to be 
updated every 5 years. If the County doesn’t update it, we will be unable to receive federal funding. Item 
such an AWOS – Airport Weather Operating System—can be contacted for the weather in Plymouth, a 
terminal building, t-hangars, corporate hangars, and fencing are among the items we are putting in the 
ALP.  The County is going to have to cut some timber also.  Emergency Management may be able to get 
the underbrush chopped rather than sprayed. Mr. Brabble also noted that there is a bump in the runway 
and he is looking for a way to fix it himself rather than tearing up the runway. 
 
 Commissioner Keyes thanked Mr. Brabble for always providing assistance at the Airport when it 
was needed. 
 
 Commissioner Walker asked about how they measure the “21” on the one runway where the 
FAA said the 1 was too far to the left.  Mr. Brabble said they measured it from the center. 
 
 Vice-Chair Johnson said she looks forward to seeing the improvements and appreciates all Mr. 
Brabble does for the Airport. 
 

RESOLUTION 2021-019 ADOPTING REDISTRICTING MAP:  Mr. Harry White, 
GIS/Mapping Director and Mr. Richard Livingston, Lead for North Carolina Fellow (LFNC) 
presented the following Resolution and Redistricting Map.  Mr. Livingston noted that there were 
over 300 interactions on FB on this topic but no questions.  Vice-Chair Johnson asked was there 
supposed to be a public hearing before approving this.  Mr. Potter said no it was not a 
requirement. 

 
Commissioner Walker said he met with Mr. White about his questions and is now 

satisfied. Commissioner Phelps said he was satisfied and so was Commissioners Keyes and 
Johnson. 



 



 

 
 



 

 
 
 

 
 
Commissioner Phelps made a motion to approve the Redistricting Resolution and 

Map #2 as presented above.  Commissioner Walker seconded.  Vice-Chair Johnson 
proceeded with the roll call:  Commissioner Walker, yea; Commissioner Phelps, yea; 
Commissioner Keyes, yea; Commissioner Johnson, yea.  Motion carried unanimously.  
 

FINANCE OFFICER’S REPORT:   Ms. Dixon went over the budget transfers and budget 
amendments that were in the Commissioners’ package.  

 
 



 

 
 
 
 
 



 

 
 
 
 



 

 



 

 
Commissioner Keyes made a motion approve the budget transfers/amendments as 

presented. Commissioner Phelps seconded.  Vice-Chair Johnson proceeded with the roll 
call:  Commissioner Walker, yea; Commissioner Phelps, yea; Commissioner Keyes, yea; 
Commissioner Johnson, yea.  Motion carried unanimously.  
 
 OTHER ITEMS BY CHAIR, COMMISSIONERS, COUNTY MANAGER/ COUNTY 
MANAGER OR CLERK:   
 
 Mr. Potter had a couple of items he needed to mention to the Board.  We have a joint meeting with 
the Washington County Board of Education next Monday to discuss the DPI report.  Vice-Chair Johnson 
said she hasn’t had time to look over the report yet, but asked the Commissioners to talk amongst 



 

themselves and also to the County manager if they have any questions. Mr. Potter said he would like any 
comments/suggestions by Thursday, October 7 @ noon.  
 
 The Citizens Academy starts on October 18 and currently there are 5 citizens signed up.  Mr. Potter 
said ideally he would like to have 15 signed up, so if you know some who may want to get involved, 
please have them sign up.  The Citizens Academy will be held in the Commissioners’ Room @ 6:00 pm 
on October 18th.  The first one is about Administration—the County Manager’s Office, the Board and the 
Clerk to the Board. There will be six sessions.  
 
 Mr. Potter said the annual meeting of the Southern Albemarle Association will be Thursday, 
October 21 at the Vernon James Center.  Mr. Potter stated he will not be able to attend due to a conflict. 
Vice-Chair Johnson said the County needs to stay on top of when it’s Washington County’s time to be 
President.  
 
 Mr. Potter said he is working on finding ways to spend ARP funds.  Please let Mr. Potter know if 
the Board has a “wish list”. 
 
 Commissioner Phelps made a motion go into Closed Session pursuant to NCGS §143-
318.11(a)(3) (attorney-client privilege), NCGS§143-318.11(a)(4) (economic development) and 
NCGS §143-318.11(a)(6) (personnel).  Commissioner Keyes seconded.  Vice-Chair Johnson 
proceeded with the roll call:  Commissioner Walker, yea; Commissioner Phelps, yea; 
Commissioner Keyes, yea; Commissioner Johnson, yea.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
 Back on Open Session, Commissioner Keyes made a motion to approve the Halloween 
Resolution discussed in Closed Session and shown below.  Vice-Chair Johnson proceeded with the 
roll call:  Commissioner Walker, yea; Commissioner Phelps, yea; Commissioner Keyes, yea; 
Commissioner Johnson, yea.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
 



 

 
 
 
 Vice-Chair Johnson also mentioned the upcoming Washington County High School 
Homecoming Parade, which is Friday, October 8th and said the Commissioners have been asked to ride 



 

in the parade.  Line-up is at 3:45 PM at the corner of Main and Monroe Streets. Commissioner Walker 
said he will participate and he will pick up the keys for the County Manager’s Durango at 3:30 PM. 
 

At 8:46 PM, with no further business to discuss, Commissioner Keyes made a motion to recess 
the meeting to Monday, October 11 at 6:00 PM to have the joint meeting with the Board of 
Education at the Washington County High School Gym, 800 East Main Street, Plymouth.  
Commissioner Phelps seconded.  Vice-Chair Johnson proceeded with the roll call:  Commissioner 
Walker, yea; Commissioner Phelps, yea; Commissioner Keyes, yea; Commissioner Johnson, yea.  
Motion carried unanimously. 

 
 
______________________________  _____________________________ 
              Tracey A. Johnson                       Julie J. Bennett, CMC, NCMCC 

      Vice-Chair        Clerk to the Board 
 
 
 
 


